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Dear Committee on Planning, Development & Transportation and Committee on Homelessness, Mental Health & Recovery, 

It is a positive development that the your committees of the Boston City Council held a joint hearing on October 2, 2018 to examine plans to reconstruct the Long Island bridge and to provide an opportunity for public testimony by interested parties that may be impacted by the construction of a new bridge to Long Island, in Boston Harbor, were it to be constructed.

The hearing order filed on January 24, 2018, specifically states:

“ORDERED: That the Boston Public Health Commission,” other Boston City municipal agencies, “along with other interested parties be invited to provide testimony.”

Long Island was used as a concentration camp for Indians in 1676 by the Massachusetts Bay Colony.  As a result, the contemporary Indian nations historically connected to the Indians interned there at that time, and the Indian nations connected to or impacted the colonial policies of internment, ethnic cleansing and genocide during the colonial era, and the contemporary Native American community in the City of Boston and surrounding areas are interested parties to any activity that will impact Long Island or any of the Indian burial grounds that are on that island.

Unfortunately, the Native American/First Nations governments of the Muhheconneuk Intertribal Committee on Deer Island (MICDI)/Muhheconnew National Confederacy (MNC) and the Board of the North American Indian Center of Boston (NAICOB) were not informed of the timing of this hearing in advance, and only learned of its taking place after it had begun from a radio broadcast.  Notwithstanding the hearing order for “other interested parties” to “be invited to provide testimony” and our previous extensive relationships with the City of Boston and the Boston City Council and numerous communications of the desire by the MICDI/MNC and NAICOB to work in partnership with the members of the Boston City Council and the City of Boston as a whole to face and address the legacy of the past, no invitation was given to our governments or to NAICOB.  Therefore, this testimony was not submitted at the hearing and is only being submitted at this time.  It is appreciated that the hearing record to Docket #0170 has been kept open in light of these circumstances.
The History of War-time Internment of Indians, and the use of Deer Island, Long Island and other Boston Harbor Islands

During the King Philip’s War (1675-1680), the government of the Massachusetts Bay Colony instituted a policy of the comprehensive and systematic internment of the Indian population of the colony starting on August 30, 1675 (see attachment #1).  All Indians were ordered on that date to locate or relocate themselves and their families to one of five designated locations or they could be forcibly removed or killed on sight if they were found outside the internment zones.

Two months after the issuing of the August 30 Order, on October 30, 1675, the colony began the process of emptying the mainland internment areas and forcibly removing the Indian internees down to Boston Harbor and were placed on Deer Island, which became a concentration camp for Indians (see attachment #2).  Not only was Deer Island used in this way, but also Long Island and other Boston Harbor Islands were used in a similar manner to Deer Island, to hold Indian internees within the Massachusetts Bay Colony’s concentration camp system (for Long Island documentation, see attachment #3).  The orders for systematic internment of Indians by the colony were formally repealed in May 1677.  Other restrictions on the Indian population remained in place (such as the separate order for Boston, only formally repealed in 2005), and the war came to an end through a series of treaties beginning in 1677 (August 1677, Treaty of Pemaquid; April 1678, Treaty of Casco; November 1680, Treaty of Albany).

Following the King Philip’s War, the successor colony, the Province of Massachusetts Bay, employed other genocidal policies towards the Native populations that it declared war against, and such policies continued to impact the Native nations of New England and beyond until the 1760s.  These policies were copied outside the region and were used against the Delaware (Lenape) Nation by the Province of Pennsylvania and the Province of New Jersey, who used and implemented the war-time targeting of Indian civilian populations through genocidal bounty rewards developed in Boston by the Province of Massachusetts Bay’s government.

As a result of this history, Deer Island, Long Island and other sites remain sites of concern to Indian tribes both because of the burial ground sites connected with the concentration camp history, as well as the islands themselves being symbols of the genocide policies of the past, and as such should be preserved.

Concerns of contemporary Native American Tribal/First Nations Governments and the Indian Community of Boston

Deer Island, Long Island and other similar locations remain sites of concern to Indian tribes both because of the burial ground sites connected with the concentration camp history, as well as the islands themselves being symbols of the genocide policies of the past, and as such should be preserved.

In 1991, Indian tribes began to express themselves publicly on this issue, in October 1991, following the formal opening of the construction on Deer Island in April 1991.  An agreement was reached between the tribal governments who had come together on this issue, and the MWRA (Massachusetts Water Resources Authority) relating to the tribes’ own memorial, their being informed of the demolition of the prison on Deer Island, and the tribes being allowed to conduct their own archaeological studies on the island, on December 27, 1991.  However, the MWRA reversed course, broke the agreement, and later was caught removing Deer Island soil to Quincy to fill the Blue Hills Quarry in September 1994, soil that was found to contain bones from the island.  These issues and violations of law by various agencies have yet to be addressed and the bones removed have yet to be accounted for by the United States federal government or by state or local governments.

In 1996, following testimony presented to Congress by the Muhheconneuk Intertribal Committee on Deer Island at a hearing regarding the creation of a new national park on the Boston Harbor Islands in April 1996, negotiations opened up with the Massachusetts Congressional Delegation and the MICDI, and talks began between the MNC governments and the City of Boston.  As a result of these talks between the MNC and the City of Boston, three specific policy objectives were declared to the City of Boston at that time (July/August 1996): A) A public event marking the internment history should be jointly done, by the City of Boston and the MNC (this was done on August 30, 1996; see attachment #4); B) The separate Boston Indian Imprisonment Statute of October 13, 1675, if found to still have legal merit, should be formally repealed (this was accomplished in May 2005); C) The land title of the Indian burial ground on Long Island, as described by the Massachusetts State Archaeologist, Brona Simon, in a meeting at the Massachusetts Commission on Indian Affairs in Boston, on June 29, 1992 (she declared at that meeting that there was an Indian burial ground on Long Island, from the internment period, that it contained the remains of 1,000 Indians, and that she knew where it was), should be transferred from the City of Boston to United States federal multi-tribal trust status, as, given the fact of it being a burial ground, it should be treated like any other cemetery, and certainly the City of Boston should have no plans for it to be disrupted in any case, and should not therefore object to the title being transferred from the City to the Tribes.

Following the creation of the Boston Harbor Island National Park in 1996, the MNC/MICDI governments began a process of consultation with the National Park Service and the Boston Harbor Islands Partnership Board relating to the creation of the policies and programs for protecting and preserving Native American burial grounds connected with the King Philip’s War internment period and other periods, as mandated in the enabling legislation (P.L. 104-333, Sec. 1029 (f)(2)(B)(vi)), in Quincy in March 1998 (see attachment #5).  Unfortunately, just as the MWRA had done in 1992, the NPS and the Partnership (which included two representatives from the City of Boston) reversed themselves and sought to block the creation of the policies sought by the tribal governments (as the democratic policies of the tribal governments laid out in tribal/band council resolutions, backed up by the Assembly of First Nations (AFN) and the National Congress of American Indians (NCAI) expressed publicly in 2001), and in so doing violated federal law (cited above).  Sadly, it has been the experience of the MICDI/MNC governments to date that initial positive responses have not been maintained, and therefore the promising beginnings have not endured, leaving the issues and concerns of the MICDI/MNC Tribes/First Nations unresolved, notwithstanding the seriousness of the issues of genocide and the protection of the evidence of genocide and the duration of the Tribes’/First Nations’ work on these issues, beginning in 1991 and continuing to the present time.

Controversy regarding the construction of a new bridge to Long Island

Within the past several years, the MICDI/MNC Tribal/First Nations governments have been observers and have watched with interest the changing situation of Long Island since the bridge was declared unsafe in 2014 and subsequently dismantled.

Beginning in this year a controversy emerged between the City of Boston and the City of Quincy relating to whether a new bridge should be built to Long Island or not.  As a result of growing attention to this issue this year, the MICDI/MNC governments opened up a dialogue with a number of officials in both cities and they have been joined by the North American Indian Center of Boston (NAICOB) in voicing the concerns and interests of the affected Native governments and Indian population in the greater Boston metropolitan area.

The Hearing regarding Long Island on Tuesday, October 2, 2018, by the Boston City Council

On October 2, 2018 the Committee on Planning, Development & Transportation and Committee on Homelessness, Mental Health & Recovery held a joint hearing to hear information relating the current status of plans for a new bridge to Long Island in Boston Harbor (Joint Hearing, Docket #0170).  The hearing order specified that “other (i.e. non-City of Boston municipal agencies and offices) parties be invited to provide testimony,” but notwithstanding this clause in the docket order, and the well known concerns of the Indian tribes and Indian community of Boston relating to Long Island, no invitations were provided to the governments of the MICDI/MNC or to NAICOB (it is unclear whether invitations were sent to other Native governments or interests by the Boston City Council).  As a result, there was no public testimony presented on October 2 at the hearing to provide prospective of the Indian community or the history on which those interests are based, to inform the members of the Boston City Council or members of the public.
Clearly there was information provided to other parties, and they came and gave testimony.  Among the other interested parties that came to give testimony, all gave testimony in favor of reconstructing a bridge and no party gave any testimony that provided a differing or even a cautionary perspective to the approach by all of the Boston City Councilors stated in the hearing, one of seeking to move as quickly as possible for the construction of the new bridge and new construction plans for Long Island.

Sadly, there was no voice present, even among all of the councilors, to give even the smallest indication of the concern of the Indian nations with the status of Long Island or mention of the history on which these concerns are based.
The apparent indifference by the members of the Boston City Council (as seen in the hearing tape and the process leading up the hearing) to the issues of concern to the Native American community in Boston and impacted governments relating to facing and addressing the history of genocide and internment policy from the colonial era is hard to understand, and is out of character with past communications between the MICDI/MNC governments and members the Boston City Council.  Chairman Ken White, of the Chaubunagungamaug Nipmuck Tribe, who was personally honored by the members of the Boston City Council on October 29, 2014, expressed his feeling that he was very disappointed with the failure of the council to inform the Native governments/community, knowing full well of the interest of the Native community in protecting the Indian burial grounds on the Boston Harbor Islands.  Likewise, there is an ongoing constructive dialogue between the MNC governments and the City of Boston in other ways, and the apparent conscious decision to not include the tribal governments and Indian community on the listed of invited interest parties to the hearing was out of step with those ongoing dialogues and communication.

Notwithstanding what did not go right with the October 2 hearing, what is most important now is the question of the practice the Boston City Council will choose to pursue in terms of future hearings and future relations with Tribal/First Nations governments.  Certainly the pursuit of policies of which the members of the Boston City Council believe is in the interest of their constituents and the city as a whole is completely understandable, and the use of the public hearing process to promote such policies is of course of a completely reasonable approach.

However, if in the pursuit of otherwise commendable goals, efforts are made to not include voices which may present facts or information that may appear a distraction to the achievement of those goals, this would go against democratic norms of American society.  Furthermore, if the purpose of public hearings is to gather the fullest, broad range of the facts (and facts being demonstrated by evidence, including public oral testimony and other documentation), then choosing to exclude the perspective of certain interests or communities would run counter to the Council being fully informed of information needed to come to solid conclusions which are based on the full set of the facts (rather than just information that supports previous perspectives or consensus).
The MICDI governments at this time have not taken a position either in favor of or against the construction of a new bridge to Long Island in Boston Harbor.  Of top concern to the MICDI/MNC governments are the preservation of any Native burial ground site on the island.  Any current or future policy decision by those governments will likely be made with such a priority in mind.

It is hoped that the Boston City Council reconsider not including Indian governmental testimony among the invited interested parties in future hearings related to Long Island.  The MICDI/MNC governments have interests related to Long Island and will publicly state their concerns related to those interests.  While any future testimony given by tribal governments may differ in perspective from members of the Boston City Council as to how best achieve varying interests connected to Long Island or its future usage, it is hoped that nevertheless the members of the Council would also seek to pursue policies of inclusion of all voices and communities as part of their fact gathering processes, and continue to seek good relations with Indian nations as has been the case from 2001 until the present time.
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